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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of July 12, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson, City Attorney Toppel, Special Counsel Leiter
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Chairman Hunter proposed moving “Old Business” Item G.5, regarding 455 Alvarado Street, to the beginning of “Old Business.”  He indicated there was also a request to take “New Business” Item H.1, the Northeast Ridge matter, at no later than 10:00 p.m.


Commissioner Jameel suggested that the staff keep future agendas short enough so meetings finish by 10:30 p.m.  He recommended taking a break at 9:00 p.m. and adjusting the agenda at that time.  Commissioners expressed support for this.


Chairman Hunter noted that some of the “Old Business” items on the agenda were continued from past meetings.  He proposed that the Commission try to finish the complete agenda at this meeting to avoid having to further postpone these items.


Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of May 10, 2007 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the minutes of the May 10 meeting as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 - 2 (Commissioners Hawawini and Chairman Hunter abstaining).


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of May 17, 2007 Special Meeting


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the minutes of the May 17 meeting as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioners Hawawini and Maturo abstaining).


3.
Approval of Draft Minutes of June 14, 2007 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the minutes of the June 14 meeting as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of written communications regarding 355-357 Humboldt Road and 455 Alvarado Street.

OLD BUSINESS


5.
455 Alvarado Street; Use Permit UP-7-07; Conditions of approval of use permit to modify parking regulations to accept 5 parking spaces (including partially off-site/subcompact space) for proposed single-family residence and detached secondary dwelling unit; Philip Marks, applicant and owner; APN 007-381-080 (Out of Order)


Senior Planner Tune noted that the Planning Commission conditionally approved Use Permit UP-7-07 at the June 26 meeting, without requiring improvements to the Visitacion Avenue frontage of the site.  He said staff has revised the conditions and findings in the previously drafted resolution to reflect the Planning Commission’s actions.


Commissioner Lentz and Chairman Hunter confirmed that the resolution prepared by staff accurately reflects the Planning Commission’s decision on this application.


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point Biotech Project; Final EIR ER-3-05, General Plan Text Amendment GPA-2-05, Zoning Text Amendment RZ-2-05, Design Guidelines Amendment and Design Permit DP-6-05, Development Agreement DA-1-07; Proposed biotech complex encompassing 540,185 square feet of research and development space in 5 buildings, 1,799 parking spaces, including a 6-level parking structure with 1,249 spaces, and 2,500 square feet of retail on approximately 23 acres; Slough Estates International, applicant; Sierra Point LLC, owner; APN 007-165-080, -090, and -100


Chairman Hunter advised that the applicant is requesting that this matter be continued to the meeting of August 9.


Community Development Director Prince noted that the Commission previously discussed canceling its August meetings.  He suggested continuing this matter to the Commission’s first meeting in September.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the September 13 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  355-357 Humboldt Road; Reconsideration of conditional approval of Variance V-3-07, variance to allow lot line adjustment to reconfigure 4 lots to create two building sites and provide 5-ft. side setback for existing nonconforming duplex, resulting in vacant building site with less than 50 ft. standard width; Joel Diaz, applicant; Tami Quan, Dave Bostrom & Joel Diaz, owners; APN 007-313-180


Commissioner Lentz recused himself from participating in the discussion and voting on this item.  He left the dais and departed from the meeting room.


Chairman Hunter noted that at the last meeting, the Commission voted to approve the application, and then there was a subsequent motion to reconsider that decision.  He said that although no public hearing was required at this meeting, there were two requests from members of the public to speak in opposition to the project.


Commissioner Hawawini asked the City Attorney to explain the procedure involving in a reconsideration of the Planning Commission’s prior decision.


City Attorney Toppel stated that the applicant’s attorney sent a letter objecting to the procedural propriety of the Commission’s motion to reconsider.  City Attorney Toppel advised that failure to follow the proper procedure would not invalidate the Commission’s action.  He said that in his opinion, the Commission followed the correct procedure and the motion to reconsider was valid.  He recommended that the Commission vote on whether the application should be approved.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that people who disagree with a Commission decision have the right to appeal.  He said he was uncomfortable with reconsidering the matter.


Chairman Hunter commented that the vote was unanimous to reconsider the Commission’s decision to approve the application.


City Attorney Toppel indicated that the Commission’s approval of the application does not confer any vested rights to the applicant.  He said no final decision had been made on the project, and the matter could be reconsidered.


Commissioner Jameel proposed not reconsidering the approval and allowing the decision to be appealed.  City Attorney Toppel noted that a motion to reconsider was made and passed, and he recommended taking another vote.  Chairman Hunter agreed.


Commissioner Jameel recommended clarifying the Commission’s procedures in the future with respect to motions for reconsideration.  


Commissioner Hawawini suggested taking brief comments from the applicant and members of the public.  


Chairman Hunter asked speakers to limit their remarks to new information.  


Joel Diaz, applicant, expressed concern about the lack of public notice regarding the reconsideration.  He said he understood that Robert’s Rules of Order do not necessarily apply and that the Planning Commission has no established procedures for dealing with reconsideration.  He noted that Brisbane Municipal Code Section 17.54.010 indicates that the Planning Commission should develop and publish procedural rules so all interested parties will know what to expect.  In the interests of fairness, Mr. Diaz urged the Commission to make its procedures clearly known in advance.


Chairman Hunter asked if Mr. Diaz had any new information relevant to the application itself rather than comments on procedural issues.  Mr. Diaz said his point was that failure to provide public notice violates the Brisbane Municipal Code.  He urged the Planning Commission to abide by the City’s rules.


Terry O’Connell thanked the Planning Commission for reconsidering this matter.  She said no lot line adjustment should be considered before parking for the existing duplex is corrected.  She noted the proposed configuration of the new lot will eliminate parking for the duplex.  She expressed her opinion that the application should be rejected if parking cannot meet City standards; otherwise, subsequent owners will inherit the problem.


Jeff Zajas said he was unable to attend the last meeting but sent an email expressing opposition to the application.  In response to Mr. Diaz’s point, he noted that there was public notice regarding the reconsideration at this meeting.  He expressed concern about the possibility that two votes could set a precedent for the future, and he questioned what constituted a quorum.  Mr. Zajas recommended revisiting the decision or referring the matter to the City Council for a determination.  He said he recognized that the applicant has a right to split the lots, but noted that the result should conform with City standards and be safe for the public.


Chairman Hunter clarified that three Planning Commission members voted on the issue at the last meeting, and the motion passed by a majority of 2 to 1.  He added that three members constitute a quorum.


Anke Ente urged the Planning Commission to uphold City standards.  She expressed opposition to the variance and questioned the need to allow an exception in this case.  She said purchasers of land should know the rules and follow them.


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of a letter from Rosemary Slade opposing the project and said the letter would be made part of the record.  He noted that Ms. Slade expressed concern about the nonconforming existing duplex; the height of the building; loss of light and privacy; access to the rear of the property via an easement; and parking for visitors.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz not participating in vote), and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Maturo said she did not realize that the project could be approved by a vote of 2 to 1 and would have preferred to postpone a decision at the last meeting if she had known.  She indicated that she had not heard any new information that would change her vote.  Commissioner Maturo expressed reluctance to create a nonconforming lot with a 41-foot center width.  She stated that she opposed the variance as requested by the applicant.


Commissioner Hawawini acknowledged that the application was controversial and generated strong feelings and emotions, but noted that staff had analyzed the application thoroughly before recommending approval.  He expressed concern that reversing the Planning Commission’s earlier decision could subject the City to litigation.  He observed that opponents still have the option of appealing the decision to the City Council.  Commissioner Hawawini expressed his opinion that the application should be approved.


Commissioner Jameel questioned the validity of the reconsideration and the public notice and said he was uncomfortable revoting on the application.  He noted that the vote taken at the last meeting should stand.  He pointed out that with four Commissioners present, there was a possibility of a tie vote, which would result in the application being denied.  He recommended making no decision until the legal implications were known.


City Attorney Toppel advised that the hearing was properly noticed.  He recommended that the Commissioners revote on the application based on its merits, irrespective of any procedural issues that have been raised.  Chairman Hunter expressed support for this approach.  


Chairman Hunter commented that having four Commissioners present is a better representation of the community.  He stated that he watched the DVD of the last hearing and was familiar with the discussion that took place.


Chairman Hunter questioned the propriety of granting a variance for this lot based on special circumstances.  He noted that this lot is larger than most, and the City’s requirements of a 50-foot width and 100-foot depth are not overly restrictive.  He observed that staff is recommending doubling the rear setback to provide even more privacy.


Chairman Hunter said there was testimony indicating that the existing building was placed in the center of the lot to facilitate driveway access. He noted that another driveway would have to be added to access the second lot, and he questioned where that would go.  He commented that the location of the driveway is not the kind of special circumstance warranting granting a variance to allow creation of two lots.  He expressed his appreciation to the applicant for providing an opportunity for public feedback on the project, but indicated that he was not inclined to approve a variance in this case.  


Commissioner Hawawini pointed out that if a variance is not approved, the applicant would have the options of either removing a portion of the existing residence or the entire building, which could then result in two very large houses being built. 


Commissioner Maturo acknowledged that the applicant would have the alternative of remodeling the existing building or demolishing it and replacing it with a new dwelling.  She pointed out that a variance will not prevent this.


Chairman Hunter expressed his opinion that variances should be used to allow people to build when they have no other options.  In this case, he noted, the owner could make a modification and conform with City rules.  


Commissioner Jameel explained his reasons for wanting to approve the variance.  He said most of the concerns raised by neighbors, such as parking, will be addressed as part of the building permit process.  He noted that the Planning Commission can impose conditions to make sure these issues are addressed, but the variance should not be denied for those reasons.  


Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the two findings in the staff report.  He noted the Commission should decide whether there are unique or special circumstances justifying a lot line adjustment to avoid demolishing a portion of the existing house, and whether a grant a special privilege could be avoided by imposing specific conditions.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the variance with the conditions recommended by staff.  


Chairman Hunter clarified that the conditions include a 20-foot rear setback, except for decks and enclosed structures, inch-by-inch oak tree replacement, and no additional variances to develop the vacant building site.


The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and failed, 2 - 2 (Commissioner Maturo and Chairman Hunter opposed, Commissioner Lentz not participating in vote). 


Chairman Hunter indicated that the tie vote results in a denial of the application.  He advised that the decision can be appealed to the City Council.


At 8:50 p.m., the Planning Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Hunter reconvened the meeting at 9:00 p.m.


3.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of the mix of uses and subarea policies and programs for the Brisbane Acres and Sierra Point Subareas


Community Development Director Prince drew the Planning Commission’s attention to the Sierra Point Subarea section of the Land Use Element of the General Plan.  He said the City began planning for the public realm at Sierra Point last year in response to particular development proposals and hired a design consultant firm to study the current design guidelines and make recommendations.  


Community Development Director Prince stated that the master plan and subsequent development agreements have determined the build-out for Sierra Point.  He said the purpose of this meeting is to review the mix and type of uses at Sierra Point.  He encouraged the Planning Commission to review the subarea policies and programs and consider what uses are appropriate.  He noted the Commission should determine whether residential use, as part of a hotel, should be allowed.


Community Development Director Prince proposed reviewing the policies and programs.  He directed the Commission’s attention to Policy 229 and Policy 230 and described the revisions recommended by staff.  He suggested that the Planning Commission come back to these provisions after meeting with the consulting firm.


Commissioner Jameel noted the architectural guidelines should also be revised to incorporate the findings of the consultants.  Community Development Director Prince clarified that the Planning Commission should focus on the public realm rather than on the architectural style of the buildings themselves.  It is the public spaces between buildings, he commented, that the City now has the opportunity to shape.  


Commissioner Jameel noted that Policy 230 refers to names of specific businesses, and he questioned whether the language should be broader and more flexible.  Community Development Director Prince stated that the revised language was crafted at the last meeting.  He said the language covers occupants of the office park and the general population who visit the site.


Commissioner Jameel indicated that he would like to see the General Plan policies implemented within a certain period of time.  He expressed support for some kind of development moving forward, even if it is retail uses.  Community Development Director Prince clarified that development proposals come to the City from private developers in response to market conditions, and there is little the City can do to hurry that process.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed the revised policies and programs pertaining to community character, transportation and circulation.


Commissioner Jameel noted that Program 231a is broader than pedestrian and bicycle access and should be revised to cover other modes of transportation.   Commissioner Maturo recalled discussion about shuttles and trams as alternatives.


Commissioner Hawawini suggested expanding Policy 232 to include private and public transit opportunities.  Community Development Director Prince said the congestion management plan includes private transit.  Chairman Hunter encouraged the City to approach local companies about providing transportation for employees.  


Commissioner Hawawini expressed support for including transportation and accessibility as part of any development agreement at Sierra Point.  He said access is a major obstacle.


Commissioner Jameel recommended having more than one point of access for Sierra Point.  Chairman Hunter drew attention to the new proposed Program 231b addressing this point.  Commissioner Jameel emphasized the need to provide safe egress from the site.  Community Development Director Prince proposed broadening the language.  Chairman Hunter suggested saying, “Investigate the possibility of providing opportunities to expand emergency and day-to-day exit options from Sierra Point.” Commissioners agreed.


Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the minor revision to the recreation and community services provisions.


In addition to South San Francisco, Commissioner Jameel suggested mentioning agencies like Caltrans and CHP in Policy 235.1.  Community Development Director Prince proposed adding “and other public agencies.”  


Chairman Hunter noted that Dana Dillworth requested an opportunity to speak on this issue, and he invited her to address the Planning Commission.


Dana Dillworth commented that the community health and safety provisions seem ineffective.  She said people should be informed about the status of the landfill at Sierra Point.  She said she had seen that Sierra Point and the Baylands were designated as priorities on an Integrated Waste Management Board map, and she recommended that the City follow up and obtain more information.


Ms. Dillworth reported that in researching the landfill on the Internet, she learned that a slurry wall exists only on the northwest corner to prevent waters from San Bruno Mountain to flow through the fill, but there are no such measures on the southwest portion of the site.  She said she found records of past land failures at Sierra Point in bad weather.  She expressed concern about the adequacy of the community health and safety policies if these hazards are not disclosed.


Ms. Dillworth observed that the General Plan’s policies should promote green building, utilization of solar and wind energy, and describe compatible and incompatible uses.  She noted that the Slough Estates environmental impact report for the biotech project indicates that monitoring of old wells had been discontinued, and she recommended reconsidering the best ways to assess the landfill based on current technology.  She urged the Planning Commission to integrate these concepts in General Plan policies and programs.


Community Development Director Prince advised that the Health and Safety Element of the General Plan has policies and programs regarding remediation and landfill issues.  He said the introductory text of the Land Use Element can refer to the Health and Safety Element and other parts of the General Plan for additional information.  Commissioner Lentz asked staff to identify the Health and Safety Element provisions pertaining to these issues.


Terry O’Connell commented that the City should consider the effects of global warming and rising sea levels on the Sierra Point landfill site.  She recommended incorporating this in the General Plan.


Community Development Director Prince noted that there was extensive discussion on this issue when the Planning Commission considered the Health and Safety Element.  He said more current information will be available when the City is ready to adopt the General Plan, and staff will provide the latest materials on climate change and rising sea levels.  He added that the Bay Conservation and Development Commission is basing its plans on an anticipated sea level rise of 3 feet over the next century.


Chairman Hunter observed that there were no other members of the public who wished to speak on the Land Use policies and programs.  He suggested discussing types of land uses.


Community Development Director Prince welcomed Planning Commission guidance on the types of land uses that would be economically viable for Sierra Point.  He noted that the public placemaking workshops identified certain improvements, most of which included more retail uses in addition to offices, hotels, and convention centers.  Community Development Director Prince said Universal Paragon Corporation recently proposed a hotel development that includes a condominium component and additional units, but the approved land uses for Sierra Point do not mention residential use as a possibility for Sierra Point.  He referred to the economic analysis the City had obtained, identifying the level of population and mix of retail and other uses needed to sustain a viable development.  


Community Development Director Prince noted that since the first development proposals at Sierra Point, the area has experienced some differential settlement and also a fairly major earthquake.  As a result, more information is known about the stability of the landfill and the way the soil is likely to behave in seismic events.


Chairman Hunter invited comments on the proposed mix of uses for Sierra Point.


Ron Colonna commented that a public survey indicated that most people in Brisbane are opposed to residential development at Sierra Point.  He questioned the need for residential development and noted that the retail uses should support the office and commercial tenants at Sierra Point.


Linda Salmon expressed support for consideration of residential uses.  She noted there are already a number of people who live on their boats, and there are hotel guests who stay for extended periods, so residential uses are already taking place.


Commissioner Lentz suggested that the City focus on ways of making Sierra Point less isolated.  He noted a combination of restaurants, shops, and walking trails could attract people to the area and establish better connections with the rest of Brisbane.  He observed that Oyster Point has a restaurant, but few people from South San Francisco take advantage of the natural setting and amenities, and the result is a bare, isolated area.


Commissioner Hawawini recommended following the principles of new urbanism to create an attractive public realm with old-world charm and amenities that attract people.  He expressed his opinion that residential use would be a key component in a successful development.


Chairman Hunter said he would like Sierra Point to be an asset for the entire community rather than creating a separate, isolated area used by office workers only during daytime hours.  He noted that the waterfront is an extremely valuable resource for Brisbane.  He talked about more recreational uses, expanded ferry service, and enhanced walking trails as ways of linking Sierra Point with the rest of Brisbane.


Commissioner Jameel noted that consideration of any residential use should start with an examination of the geological hazards and community safety.  He recommended basing development on a particular theme like country-western, for example, to create a sense of uniqueness and identity. 


Commissioner Maturo acknowledged that there are already people living at Sierra Point in boats and recreational vehicles.  She said that considering residential uses could help highlight safety issues and lead to more stringent standards, and she expressed support for the concept for that reason.


Community Development Director Prince proposed that the Planning Commission wait for further discussion of the design of the public space at Sierra Point before making a decision on residential uses.  He said he would advise the City Council that this consideration is underway but that no conclusions have been reached yet with respect to the cumulative build-out.  He suggested continuing this discussion to the next regular meeting.


At 10:00 p.m., Chairman Hunter proposed taking the Northeast Ridge presentation out of order.

NEW BUSINESS (Out of Order)


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  South of Guadalupe Canyon Parkway between Carter Street and Mission Blue Drive; Addendum (2007) to the 1982 Certified Final Environmental Impact Report (SCH #81070717) for the Northeast Ridge and modifications to the 1989 Unit II Vesting Tentative Map and associated permits, as Vesting Tentative Map VTM-1-06; Planned Development Permit PD-1-06, Design Permit DP-3-06 and Grading Permit EX-1-06; Brookfield Northeast Homes Bay Area, Inc. (Brookfield Homes), applicant/owner; APN 005-510-020, -030, and -040


Commissioner Maturo recused herself from participating in the discussion or voting on this matter.  She left the dais and departed from the room.


Special Counsel Leiter said the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) for San Bruno Mountain, adopted in 1982, establishes the basis for planning and approving development at the Northeast Ridge and other areas surrounding San Bruno Mountain.  She noted that the City of Brisbane approved the Vesting Tentative Map for the Northeast Ridge Unit II project 1989, but the listing of the callippe butterfly as an endangered species in 1997 necessitated additional consideration.  Ms. Leiter reported that the City of Brisbane and other HCP signatories met and reached consensus as to how best to protect the callippe during the Northeast Ridge development process.  She stated that it is ultimately up to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service to determine what amount of callippe habitat can be taken for development.


Ms. Leiter provided an overview of the proposed Unit II development.  She said that as part of earlier approvals, the developer was granted the right to build 108 additional townhomes above and to the east of the current townhome development.  She pointed out the location of the planned townhomes and the access road to the development.  


Under the current proposal, Ms. Leiter stated, the developer will dedicate approximately 20 more acres for habitat preservation.  She said the total number of units will be 80 less than the originally approved 579 units for the Northeast Ridge.  She advised that the current proposal also calls for modifications to the project boundaries to accommodate the new units, removal of some eucalyptus groves, changing the route of the access road, and substantially raising annual HCP fees for the new units to provide additional funds to manage the protected habitat.  In addition, the developer will make a $4 million contribution to establish an endowment fund to pay for future habitat management costs.


Ms. Leiter introduced Judy Malamut, project manager, LSA Associates, and invited her to discuss the environmental assessment of the project.  Ms. Malamut said the addendum to the EIR evaluates the proposed revisions to the Unit II residential development and compares them with the 1989 project.  She summarized the significant changes between the 1989 and 2007 versions of the project.  Ms. Malamut said there will be 80 fewer dwelling units, 20 more acres of preserved habitat, a less sensitive location for public street access, and much more funding for habitat management.


Ms. Malamut said an environmental checklist, attached to the EIR as Appendix A, was used to examine each of the environmental topics included in the initial study.  She reported that as a result of the comparison, the City concluded that the proposed changes would not result in any new significant or more severe environmental impacts.  She noted that two topics, biological resources and traffic and circulation, were evaluated in more detail because of changes that have taken place since the original 1989 project.  She advised that City staff determined that the currently proposed project incorporates more and better mitigation measures than the initial proposal.


Ms. Malamut recommended that the Planning Commission review the findings and recommend approval to the City Council.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the traffic analysis included consideration of impacts from the Baylands and future San Francisco developments.  Ms. Malamut explained that the purpose of the traffic study was to update the previous traffic studies done for this project, and the primary concern was possible impacts on local traffic.  She clarified that the Northeast Ridge has been an approved project since 1987, and the update compared the estimated number of vehicle trips in 1989 with current estimates.  She noted that reducing the number of units and implementation of mitigation measures have helped reduce the possible impacts.  


Commissioner Jameel said the traffic analysis should have taken cumulative effects into account.  Ms. Malamut stated that this update focused just on the changes resulting from the reduction.  She advised that existing traffic patterns were studied, and the data collected in 2003 were verified.  She added that the study concluded that the changes in the project will not contribute more traffic.


Chairman Hunter observed that concentrating more density in a particular area, as proposed in the revised project, and shifting the access road, could affect emergency access and safety.  Ms. Malamut stated that these issues were considered in the updated traffic analysis included in the EIR addendum. 


Commissioner Hawawini thanked the staff for arranging a field trip for Planning Commissioners and members of the public to view the project area.


Commissioner Lentz asked what would happen if the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service granted a take permit but the City denied approval for the project.  City Attorney Toppel pointed out that the developer was merely proposing a modification of a vesting tentative map and land use entitlement that has already been granted.  Mr. Toppel said the callippe was studied in detail as part of the original HCP as a species of concern, and that document recognized the possibility that the callippe could be listed as an endangered species in the future. 


He noted that in reliance on the entitlements, the developer has been negotiating with the City and has agreed to reduce the density of development and pay funds for habitat management.  He added that denying approval would most likely subject the City to litigation.  


Commissioner Hawawini observed that working with the developer is a better option for Brisbane than opposing the project.


City Attorney Toppel said lack of funding for vegetation management has been a critical issue delaying the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service’s amendment to the HCP, and resolving this issue with the developer will make it possible to dedicate more open space and control the spread of invasive plants.



At 10:45 p.m., Chairman Hunter suggested completing the “Old Business” items.   

OLD BUSINESS (Continued)


3.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of the mix of uses and subarea policies and programs for the Brisbane Acres and Sierra Point Subareas


Commissioner Jameel noted there were some members of the public present who were interested in the General Plan policies and programs regarding the Brisbane Acres.  After no one rose to speak, the Commission agreed to continue discussion of the Brisbane Acres Subarea to the next meeting. 


Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to complete the Northeast Ridge item before the public hearing on the item at 70 Old County Road.  The motion was carried, 4 - 0 - 1 (Chairman Hunter opposed).

NEW BUSINESS (Continued)


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  South of Guadalupe Canyon Parkway between Carter Street and Mission Blue Drive; Addendum (2007) to the 1982 Certified Final Environmental Impact Report (SCH #81070717) for the Northeast Ridge and modifications to the 1989 Unit II Vesting Tentative Map and associated permits, as Vesting Tentative Map VTM-1-06; Planned Development Permit PD-1-06, Design Permit DP-3-06 and Grading Permit EX-1-06; Brookfield Northeast Homes Bay Area, Inc. (Brookfield Homes), applicant/owner; APN 005-510-020, -030, and -040


Commissioner Jameel commended the City for its efforts to redo the project and find solutions for protecting the endangered species.  He said traffic impacts were his major concern.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the public.


Terry O’Connell emphasized the importance of thoroughly updating the 1982 EIR.  She noted that preserving the mountain is a City policy that should be honored.  She said there are two issues before the Planning Commission:  whether the revised project should be approved and whether an addendum to the EIR constitutes the proper level of review.


Ms. O’Connell observed that the addendum indicates the project will have a significant adverse impact on native species, habitat, traffic, air quality, water quality, and visual quality, and she recommended that the City not approve the project as proposed.  She expressed her opinion that the benefits of the project do not outweigh the significant adverse effects.  Ms. O’Connell recommended that the City instruct the developer to further revise the project to minimize the adverse impacts.


Ms. O’Connell said the developer has not performed the mitigation steps identified in the HCP, including removal of eucalyptus.  She questioned whether the HCP will be any more effective if the project is approved.  Ms. O’Connell questioned the source of payment for LSA’s services and noted that LSA should conduct a more thorough review.


Kevin Pohlson, Brookfield Homes, said the proposal before the Planning Commission is the result of a long and arduous process between the City of Brisbane, County of San Mateo, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, and Brookfield Homes.  He noted the revised proposal is quite different from the original plan, and the modifications meet the goals of the HCP.  He requested the Planning Commission’s support.


Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, noted that traffic impacts and biological impacts from this project are insignificant only when compared to the larger 1989 proposal.  He stated that Mountain Watch questioned the appropriateness of an EIR addendum when the City Council considered the level of review last fall.  He acknowledged that the revised project was better than the original plan, but it still has negative impacts.  Mr. McIntire recommended that the City consider the project and its cumulative impacts as it exists in 2007 rather than comparing it with the 1989 version.


Mr. McIntire expressed his opinion that an addendum was inadequate to fully examine the project impacts.  He said that in addition to the designation of the callippe as an endangered species, there is new information regarding the composition of the invasive plant species at the site, the biology of the Mission blue butterfly and its life cycle, the difficulty of restoring habitat, geological conditions, and the presence of the eucalyptus groves due to the owner’s failure to remove the trees.


Linda Salmon stated that the frog ponds that were to be recreated at the Northeast Ridge have not been constructed correctly, the developer has not protected habitat effectively, HCP provisions have been ignored, and habitat has been compromised as a result.  Ms. Salmon noted that the proposed houses will be huge mansions that will impact butterfly corridors and further degrade the environment.  She also noted that some residents of the Northeast Ridge are trying to kill native ants, which are an essential part of the butterfly habitat. 


Ms. Salmon observed that PG&E transmission towers cross the proposed project site, and she questioned the elimination of provisions requiring measurement and monitoring of electromagnetic fields.  She said provisions regarding the color palette and other measures have also been deleted for the Unit II development.


Ms. Salmon said that the Northeast Ridge project should allocate 20 percent of its units for affordable housing, but no affordable units have been provided so far.  She objected to construction of 71 more units.


Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that no amount of money will make up for the loss of the butterfly species and the habitat.  She said there are many other places to build houses, and she urged the City and developer to find alternatives that do not disturb valuable habitat.


Anthony Verreos clarified he was not a supporter of Brookfield Homes, although he lives in a Brookfield home at the Northeast Ridge.  He said he supported a thorough review and scrutiny of all the issues involved in the development.  He expressed his belief that the proposed reduced project will be much better for Brisbane and for the environment than the original proposal.  He urged the City to take advantage of this opportunity and approve the revised project.  


Mr. Varihos recommended that the people of Brisbane vote to contribute more money for HCP management.  He questioned the fairness of requiring new residents to pay substantially more than others.  He suggested that a better vehicle for raising funds be considered.


Andrew Torvik stated that there was a recent discovery of carcinogenic hazards from excavated serpentine rock near Sacramento, and he noted that the same kind of rock can be found in the Bay Area.  He recommended finding out more about potential dangers to humans and wildlife from grading at the Ridge.  Mr. Torvik said that impacts from developments proposed in Daly City and San Francisco also need to be considered. 


Carolyn Parker expressed concern about the impact of cutting eucalyptus trees on certain birds and other animals.  She said that during the initial construction of the Viewpoint neighborhood at Northeast Ridge, the hillside was excavated, filled, and compacted, which resulted in continuous truck traffic that constituted a safety hazard.  She noted that Northeast Ridge houses are selling for $1.65 million now, and the $7,000 monthly mortgage payments are not affordable.  Ms. Parker commented that building 71 more unaffordable houses will not benefit Brisbane.


Ms. Parker said the Northeast Ridge developer bulldozed many frog ponds, despite previous discussions about protecting and restoring the ponds.  She observed that Brisbane is likely to lose more than the butterflies by allowing more construction.  Ms. Parker stated that like the previous speaker, she was worried about the human health impacts of dust from excavation and construction activities.  Ms. Parker recommended that the developer revise the project to provide affordable housing, possibly in the form of smaller condominium units.


Dana Dillworth agreed with others who questioned the sufficiency of an addendum to the EIR.  She noted the underlying EIR is 24 years old; since then, there have been significant changes in traffic and developments that were not contemplated at the time.  


Ms. Dillworth advocated more dense, compact buildings rather than allowing spread-out “McMansion” types of houses.  She said alternatives to the boundaries of the development and density of the houses should be considered.  Ms. Dillworth emphasized the need to provide more open areas that can serve as corridors for butterflies and other species. 


Ms. Dillworth stated that she was concerned that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service was making a decision without public input.  She noted that members of the public should have an opportunity to talk about the promised work that has not been completed, including protection of the frog ponds and habitat.  She talked about specific areas where habitat has been neglected and degraded.  She considered the HCP to have been largely ineffective.


Arlene Taylor said she moved to Brisbane a year ago so she could live in a small town surrounded by a beautiful mountain.  She questioned what benefit the development will provide for Brisbane.  She said she enjoyed the natural areas around Brisbane, and she urged the City to keep them undisturbed.


Chairman Hunter said he expected that the Planning Commission would continue this matter to the next meeting, so people would have another chance to speak.


Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, indicated that he would make additional comments at the next meeting, but said he wanted to respond to a couple points made by others.  He noted that after the callippe was listed as an endangered species, it took the City, the County, the HCP manager, and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service years to change the development plans, after San Bruno Mountain Watch had to sue the developer to get the plans revised.  Even after the lawsuit ended, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service stalled and had to be pushed to take any action.  He stated that the statements of various agencies cannot necessarily be taken as true, and people should not assume that government agencies will automatically obey the law.  Mr. McIntire also questioned the appropriateness of the level of review of the addendum to the EIR.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the July 26 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Maturo not participating in vote).


Chairman Hunter thanked the members of the public who made comments and invited them to attend the next meeting for further discussion of the matter.

OLD BUSINESS (Continued)


4.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  70 Old County Road; Sign Review SR-4-07; Planning Director’s referral of sign review application to revise internally illuminated monument sign and to replace 2 existing wall signs with 4 internally illuminated fascia signs; Tami Behel, Sign Productions, applicant; Bank of America, owner; APN 005-212-120


Senior Planner Tune said this proposal involves changing the existing Bank of America monument sign at the corner of Bayshore Boulevard and Old County Road.  He noted that the current sign has gray metal faces and internal illumination.  New red acrylic faces are proposed, plus four internally illuminated wall signs that would run along the fascia around the building.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the total area of the signs proposed fits within the previously approved signage allowed for the site, but staff has concerns that the internally illuminated red sign faces, especially on the monument sign, may create adverse visual, aesthetic, safety, and other impacts on neighboring properties.  He drew attention to the staff report for a discussion of the findings required for sign review approval.  He said staff recommends giving the applicant time to revise the proposal to address the issues raised.


Commissioner Lentz confirmed that the Planning Commission had previous approved up to 165 square feet of signage for the property, an exception to the usual limit of 100 square feet.


Steve Allsop, Sign Productions, stated that the Bank of America is in the process of revamping and rebranding all its sites across the U.S.  He said the bank wants to be a good citizen and recognizes the importance of the building’s location at the gateway to Brisbane, but the bank wants to use uniform logo signage nationwide.  


In response to staff’s concerns about possible glare, Mr. Allsop pointed out similar illuminated signs at the Brisbane Village Shopping Center.  He said the proposed red Bank of America signs will produce significantly less glare than the existing white signs.  He noted that the bank has done extensive research in selecting its sign colors and design.  He requested that the City allow the red signs as proposed, and expressed the bank’s willingness to provide attractive landscaping or other site amenities.  


Chairman Hunter cited a 1985 letter from the City to the Bank of America requesting attention to the landscaping.  Mr. Allsop responded that he was not familiar with correspondence before 2006.  


Commissioner Maturo asked what kind of landscaping the bank might be willing to provide.  Mr. Allsop welcomed an opportunity to meet with staff to develop a landscaping plan.  He said the bank was willing to hire a landscape architect to develop a plan for the Planning Commission’s review and approval.


Community Development Director Prince indicated that he did not want to approve the sign administratively because of the stated concerns.  He asked Mr. Allsop if any other communities had rejected the signs because of their size or color.  Mr. Allsop said the transition is just beginning, and he acknowledged that some might object to the color.


Community Development Director Prince asked if the bank would consider keeping the current monument sign as is and installing new signs on the building.  Mr. Allsop responded that an alternative might be a metal-faced monument sign with a red background and halo lighting.  He said the bank wants to retain a consistent color and brand.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the bank was still considering relocating the building itself.  He recalled that there were past promises to the City about removing the trailer, and installing new signage on the existing building would seem to indicate that the existing structure would remain.  Mr. Allsop said he did knew nothing about such matters.


Commissioner Jameel, noting that Associate Planner Johnson had created a conceptual design for architectural and landscaping treatments for the entrance to Brisbane, suggested discussing alternatives with him.


Community Development Director Prince said the local branch manager was invited to participate in the discussion on the General Plan policies and programs for the Central Brisbane Subarea, but no one from the bank attended.  He welcomed an opportunity to have a discussion with a bank representative.


Commissioner Lentz observed that the bank has done little to make the entrance to town more attractive.  He said a large red sign could be overwhelming and create an unfavorable impression of the town.  Mr. Allsop suggested allowing an opportunity to work with staff before the Commission takes action on the application.  Commissioner Lentz stated that the Planning Commission would like Mr. Allsop and a representative from the Bank of America to come to the next meeting to discuss the proposal and receive feedback from the Planning Commission and members of the community.


Commissioner Hawawini asked Mr. Allsop to find out if the bank had plans to construct a permanent building and remove the temporary structure.


Mr. Allsop expressed willingness to work with the City and the bank to resolve all these issues.


Cameron Johnson said he lived across the street from the Bank of America building and noticed upon leaving his house that evening that the exterior lights were on well before sunset.  He noted the lights will remain on well into the morning.  He objected to adding light for advertising purposes.  He recommended requiring the applicant to reduce the overall amount of lighting and keep lights off during certain hours.  


Mr. Allsop said one of the bank’s plans involves installing photocells and timers to turn the signs on and off.  He noted the ATM machines facing the shopping center need to be lighted for security reasons.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion to continue this matter to the July 26 meeting.  


Chairman Hunter asked the applicant to bring a Bank of America representative to the next meeting to answer Planning Commission questions.  Community Development Director Prince suggested inviting an individual with authority to speak for the bank, possibly a regional manager.  Mr. Allsop said he would do his best to find the appropriate person.


Chairman Hunter recommended requiring the bank to adhere to the existing sign ordinance and limit the amount of signage to the standard maximum of 100 square feet.  Mr. Allsop commented that square footage was not the issue; staff identified color and glare as the problems with this proposal.


Commissioner Lentz emphasized the need for Bank of America to engage with staff to resolve the issues, and then come back to the Commission with a plan.


The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


There were no items initiated by the staff.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hawawini advised that he would be unable to attend the July 26 meeting.  Chairman Hunter indicated that he might be absent as well.  Commissioner Maturo noted that she would have to recuse herself with respect to the Northeast Ridge.  Commissioner Hawawini said he would try to rearrange his calendar so he could attend the July 26 meeting.  Special Counsel Leiter noted that the Planning Commission should consider such important issues in a public forum with all Commissioners present.


Commissioner Hawawini recommended that the Commission cancel all its August meetings.  After some discussion, the Commission decided to make this decision on July 26.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of July 26, 2007.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 12:30 a.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

